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1. PURPOSE OF THE REPORT  

This report is to update members on a range of recent Licensing activity, including the Taxi Trade Forum and the ongoing consultation process on proposed changes to policies / procedures.
2. RECOMMENDATIONS

The Committee is requested to: 

2.1 reflect on the Taxi Trade Forum held on 13 July 2017 with a view to identifying any possible changes to be adopted at future meetings (paragraph 4.6); and ; 

2.2 note that the next meeting of the Forum will be held on 26 October 2017; and
2.3 note the update on the consultation process, and agree to receive final analysis of the outcomes to the various consultations at the October meeting.
3.   CORPORATE PRIORITIES

The report relates to the following corporate priorities: 

	Clean, green and safe


	
	Strong and healthy communities
	

	Strong South Ribble in the heart of prosperous Lancashire
	
	Efficient, effective and exceptional council
	X


4.   TAXI TRADE FORUM
4.1  On 13 July 2017, a meeting of the Taxi Trade Forum was held at the Civic Centre.  This was the first such meeting for several months, and was considered an important step in re-engaging with the licensed trade (whose views and input was sought on a wide variety of Licensing matters which impacted them directly).  

The meeting was attended by:

GLC members:

Cllr Mike Nelson (Chair)

Cllr Jane Bell

Cllr Harry Hancock

Cllr Mary Green

Cllr J Mort (Portfolio Holder)

Officers:

Denise Johnson, Director of Development, Enterprise & Communities
Peter Haywood, Revenues Manager 
Andy Glover, Interim Licensing Manager
Chris Ward, Licensing Officer
Stephanie Fairbrother, Licensing Officer
Dianne Scambler, Democratic and Member Services Officer
Trade:

3 members of the licensed taxi trade were in attendance.

4.2  Officers had worked hard to secure the attendance of licensed drivers, with the details of the meeting being circulated beforehand via social media and with all operators being contacted.   It was hoped that more drivers would have been able to attend, but concerted efforts will continue to be made to secure an increased attendance at future meetings.  

4.3  It was agreed that the minutes of the meeting would be displayed on the Council’s website; these can be found via the following link:

https://www.southribble.gov.uk/content/taxis
A copy of the minutes of the meeting is also attached to this report as Appendix 1 for members’ consideration.
4.4 The first part of the session consisted of the Interim Licensing Manager giving a presentation on the forthcoming proposed changes to policies and procedures (which the General Licensing Committee had previously agreed should be subject to consultation).  The nature of the consultation exercises is discussed later in this report.  Much of the remainder of the Forum consisted of a discussion with the trade representatives on issues of importance to them, with the bulk of the dialogue on the topic of qualifications and other procedural matters.

4.5  In terms of matters arising from the Forum discussion, the following are of relevance:

i) during the discussion on driver qualifications, Cllr Nelson undertook to attend the Level 2 BTEC qualification currently offered by Lancashire College at Blackburn in the company of a local operator.  Arrangements for their joint attendance at this course are currently being made; and

ii) due to trade concerns at the perceived unwieldiness of the Council’s process for granting licences to applicants, Cllr Nelson undertook to meet with Licensing officers so as to better understand the process (which may possibly be suitable for a future learning session for members of the General Licensing Committee in due course). This meeting took place on 29 August 2017.      
4.6  In reflecting upon the Forum after the event, officers have identified the following possible areas for discussion with a view to possible adoption at future meetings:

a)    seating arrangements – it may be considered that the theatre-style seating arrangement was too formal and not conducive to discussion.  With a small number of attendees in future, it may be preferable to invite them to seat around the table so as to promote dialogue and engagement; and  
b)    greater input from the Licensing Officers may also be an aid to discussion of technical matters.  Again, it may therefore be helpful to seat the 2 staff around the main table. 
4.7  A provisional date for the next meeting has now been fixed (5pm on 26 October 2017) and members are asked to note this.  
4.8  It has been agreed with the Chair of the General Licensing Committee that – due to Cllr Rainsbury’s other commitments during the current year - Cllr Mike Nelson will continue to act as the Chair of the Forum moving forward.     

5.   CONSULTATIONS
5.1 Members will recall that, at their various meetings since February 2017, a number of proposed changes to policies and procedures have been discussed and agreed to be subject to consultation.  These topics include:

a) Proposed adoption of (i) legislation relating to the transportation of assistance dogs, and a procedure enabling drivers to apply for an exemption from these requirements on medical grounds;

b) Proposed adoption of (i) legislation enabling the Council to produce a “designated list” of vehicles adapted for the transportation of wheelchair users; (ii) obliging drivers of vehicles on the designated list to provide support and assistance for wheelchair users who use vehicles on the designated list; and (iii) a procedure enabling drivers to apply for an exemption from these requirements on medical grounds;

c) Proposed adoption of an Intended Use Policy, requiring all applicants for a Hackney Carriage driver’s licence to formally confirm their intention to drive predominantly within the area of South Ribble Borough Council;

d) Proposed adoption of a testing regime to ensure the continuing roadworthiness of vehicles which have been subject to modification (eg to allow the transportation of wheelchairs).  As part of this consultation, views are being sought on whether to allow testing to be carried out by testing stations across the Borough, or to restrict the carrying out of tests to the Lancashire County Council facility at Bamber Bridge;

e) Proposed adoption of a number (up to 14) possible changes to the current Licensing Policy, covering a variety of areas including driver qualifications, tinted windows etc; and

f) Proposed requirement for all new applicants to provide proof of satisfactory completion of an online training course on Safeguarding prior to granting of a licence, with a similar requirement being introduced for existing drivers on the 3-yearly renewal of their licence.       

5.2  The above consultations have taken place from 1 – 31 August 2017.  Members are asked to note that they will receive detailed reports on the outcome of the consultations at their meeting in October 2017, when decisions on whether to forward the proposals to full council for final adoption in November 2017 can be made.  (It has not proved possible to bring these reports to members at their September meeting as the consultation period does not elapse until 31 August 2017, this clashing with the officer deadline for the September meeting of the General Licensing Committee).   
5.3  Officers are keen to gain as much trade and public feedback as possible on the consultation documentation, and as such a number of measures have been taken to ensure that all interested parties are informed of the consultation exercises and are able to input their views accordingly.  These measures include:

a) all relevant information being displayed on the “consultations” page of the Borough Council website;

b) letters being sent to all interested parties (including all licensed drivers, proprietors and operators; all current testing stations; and a number of local disability groups) informing them of the consultation exercise.  A specimen of the letters sent out to promote the consultation is attached as Appendix 2.  The letters also set out where consultees can access information  about the matters under consultation, and the various ways in which views can be submitted;
c) drop in sessions being held at the Civic Centre on 15 and 17 August 2017, when interested parties can receive detailed information on the proposals on a one to one basis and also submit their views directly to those officers in attendance; and

d) messages promoting the consultation exercise being circulated via the Council’s social media feeds.    
5.4   Despite the efforts to promote the consultation exercise, on balance few responses were received.  However, the drop in sessions can be said to have been a relative success, with a group of interested parties attending the first session:

	Date of drop in session
	Persons attending

	15.8.17
	6 drivers, 1 operator

	17.8.17
	0 attendance


5.5  With regard to disability groups, officers have managed to locate and write to a number of organisations which are based exclusively in the borough:  

	Group
	Contact Number
	Address

	Little Penguins Respite Centre
	01257 241 636
	Broadoaks Child Development Centre, Balcarres Rd, Leyland, PR25 3ED

	Spectrum & me
	07793 153 637
	St Aidans Church Hall, Station Road, BB, PR5 6QL

	Face the Future
	n/a
	Hallmark Hotel, Leyland Way, Leyland, PR25 4JX

	The Lighthouse – Brighten up your Day!
	01772 816 727
	Hesketh Bank Christian Centre, Moss Lane, Hesketh Bank, Preston, PR4 6AA

	TAAG Lancashire
	07738 129447
	info@taaglancashire.co.uk

	Brothers of Charity
	?
	Dawson Lane, Whittle-Le-Woods, Chorley PR6 7DX


5.6  In order to ensure that all feedback about the proposals can be captured and then reported to elected members for their consideration, officers have drawn up formal logs.  It is proposed that the content of these logs will be included in the final report to members in October 2017.
6.  WIDER IMPLICATIONS AND BACKGROUND DOCUMENTATION

6.1 Comments of the Statutory Finance Officer

6.2 Comments of the Monitoring Officer
There are no legal implications identified in this report.
	Other implications: 

· Risk

· Equality

· HR

	It is important that any consultation exercise is fair and open.  The purpose of proactively writing out to a wide range of agencies is to ensure that this is the case. 

Several of the proposed changes to the Licensing Policy have a direct impact on vulnerable service users.  Again, attempts have been made to engage with these directly.

None


8.  BACKGROUND DOCUMENTS (or there are no background papers to this report)
Appendix 1 – minutes of the Taxi Trade Forum
Appendix 2 – specimen letter sent to drivers / proprietors / operators
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